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H 
appy New Year!   As they 
say, ñOut with the old, in 
with the new.ò  And so it 

is: Another year over, a new one 

begins. 
 

Looking Back at 2012 
    Most of the WFSC Executive 
Board members would have to say 
that 2012 
was a very 
good year. 

The small 
group of 
people 
that make 
up the 
board are 
deeply 
committed 

to the hobby and promoting it.  
Although the group only meets 
formally about four times a year,    
a lot is achieved at those meetings 
and even more is done behind the 
scenes (thanks to email just one 
push of the ñsendò button). 
 So just what was accomplished 

in 2012?  A new editor was found 
and Across the Fence Post has a 
whole new look. Currently, the 
issues are theme-based and WFSC 
members have answered the call to 
write when approached. The articles 
have been informative and colorful 
(if you have access to the online 

edition). Adults and youth alike 
have made contributions. There 
seems to be a renewed interest in 
reading ATFP and kind comments 
have been made to the editor, 
Aimee Devine. Issues are planned 
in advance and the publication 
schedule has been more regular. 

ATFP is the tie that binds Wiscon-
sin collectors and clubs together as 
a benefit to society membership. 
 A big step forward was taken 
on the WFSC website with added 
content. Steve Kluskens does a very 
good job of getting new material 
online quickly. A new category 
offering Youth Resources was add-

ed (see  www.wfscstamps.org/
Youth). Among the many things 
that can be found are activity sheets 

that tell the story of Wisconsin 
through stamps. These are suitable 
for classroom use as well as club 
use. Pages of the now out-of-print 

Wisconsin on Stamps book original-
ly published in 1986 are online and 
available for your reading pleasure. 
There is an exceptional PowerPoint 
presentation that compliments the 
criteria for the Boy Scout Stamp 
Collecting Merit Badge. This can 
be used by stamp clubs as well for 

their educational purposes. There 
are even topical album pages of-
fering a Wisconsin connection to 
the page theme. All free, colorful, 
and downloadable. 
 A special PowerPoint was 
created to make use of the won-
derful turkey first-day cover imag-

es sent for use in the November 
issue. There were more images 
than could be used in an eight-
page newsletter, so our editor put 
them into a stand-alone slide show 
which is available on the WFSC 
website. This was such a nice  add-
ed touch and helps to draw traffic  

to the site. Wouldnôt it be nice if  
the WFSC could offer other such 
programs to correspond to the is-
sues of ATFP? 
 The WFSC prepared first-day 
covers for two stamp releases that 
had Wisconsin connections. In Au-
gust, the Flags of our Nation issue 
included the Wisconsin Flag stamp. 

Karen Weigt designed the cachet 
and was involved in the first-day-of
-sale event in Madison. 
 The second stamp release was 
for the Door County Cherry Or-
chard stamp. MaryAnn Bowman 
worked with the Brussels postmas-
ter to organize the October 1 event. 

A cover was designed and sold 
there as well. 
 Another successful WIS-
COPEX was held, this time in Mad-
ison. A one-day show can offer its 
own challenges and one that had to 
be faced was the traditional awards 
ceremony and banquet. Solution: 

offering a ñbanquet-in-a-basketò to 
guests after the presentation of the 
awards. 

 Other initiatives included pass-
ing two proposals related to the 
certification and education of the 
judges for exhibitions such as WIS- 

COPEX. 
 And just as the year came to an 
end, we learned that the WFSC had 
grown by one more member club 
from Upper Michigan. 
 2012 was a productive year! 
 

Looking Ahead to 2013 
 It would be difficult to predict 
the future for the WFSC but there 

are a few 

ñgivens.ò 
Although 
there will not 
be an official 
WISCOPEX, 
there will be 
a special four 
day conven-

tion as a part of APS StampShow 
being held in Milwaukee this Au-
gust. There are BIG plans to make 
this an exciting event for the out-of-
state visitors and also to promote 
Wisconsin clubs and philately in 
our state. Save the date: August 8 - 
11, 2013. 

 The WFSCôs 82nd Annual 
Business Meeting will be held as 
well as a Wisconsin Philatelic Hall 
of Fame reunion. Plans also include 
hosting meetings and seminars in a 
dedicated room featuring any col-
lector who was born or has lived in 
Wisconsin at any time in their life 
as well as anyone that might share a 

Wisconsin philatelic-related topic.  
Also planned is some type of give-
away or philatelic memorabilia. Itôs 
very likely that there will be one or 
more first-day ceremonies at 
StampShow.  
 A small group is already hard at 
work on plans for StampShow but 

your ideas are welcomed.  Contact 
MaryAnn Bowman, Aimee Devine, 
Ken Grant, Karen Weigt, or Darelle 
Lee White to share your thoughts. 
 It seems particularly appropri-
ate for Wisconsin to host Stamp-
Show as we enter 60 years as an 
APS Chapter. Further details related 

to participation at StampShow will 
be announced in future issues of 
ATFP and on the WFSC website. 
 

Outreach 2013 
 StampShow will be the largest 
outreach program (in many years) 

for the WFSC. However, it is real-
ized that many collectors will not 
attend the show. Thus the efforts of 
the WFSC must continue. Reach-
ing out to small communities can 
be fun and the WFSC Publicity and 
Public Relations Committee is 
ready to help you plan events 

whether at schools, libraries, muse-
ums, or local civic events. Make it 
a goalï each club reach out to 
groups in your community. We 
will report your projects and activi-
ties in this column.  Each oneï 
reach one! 

Correction Notice:  

Information for the Bay de Noc 

Stamp and Coin Club was incor-

rect in the December issue. The 

club meets at the Joseph Heir-

man Building. Mark Kuehnõs 

phone number is (906) 786-2103.  

Many apologies and again, wel-

come to our newest club. 

    -The Editor- 
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Wisconsin Federation Of Stamp Clubs Officers       Across the Fence Post is the official publication of the Wiscon-

sin Federation of Stamp Clubs, Inc., a 501(c)3 non-profit organiza-

tion.  WFSC also is a life member of the APS (since 1953).  For 

more information about WFSC, please visit the website, 

www.wfscstamps.org.  

 ATFP is published monthly September through April, and 

every other month May through August (10 issues per year).  

News of Wisconsin collectors, club news and other gratis original 

philatelic features are welcomed.  The editor accepts submissions 

in any format, but prefers email if possible.  The editor reserves 

the right to make editorial changes to submitted copy.   

 Material appearing  in ATFP not carrying an individual copy-

right  notice may be reproduced only by not-for-profit organiza-

tions, provided the author(s) and ATFP receive credit or attribu-

tion.  All materials carrying an individual copyright notice are the 

sole property of the author(s).         

 Unless explicitly stated by an officer in conjunction with 

official WFSC business, opinions expressed by the editor or 

individual authors are not necessarily endorsed by the WFSC.

 Submission deadlines for editorial and advertising materials 

are the 1st of the month preceding month of publication (i.e. Jan. 

1st for Feb. issue).                                                                

 Editorial matter should be sent to: Aimee Devine, Editor 

ATFP, 2111 E. Luther Road, Janesville, WI 53545. Phone: 608-758-

1354 (spanishmoss72@sbcglobal.net).                                  

 Advertising material and payment should be sent to Dave 

Carney, Advertising Manager, ATFP, P.O. Box 55,  Kimberly, WI 

54136-0055.  Phone: 920-687-9077  (dcarney @new.rr.com).  

For a complete list of advertising rates and policies (display, classi-

fied, and listings), request a copy from the advertising manager.  

 CLUBS ARE TRUMP  
COUNTDOWN TO  

APS 

STAMPSHOW 2013 

Aug. 8-11 

in 

Milwaukee 

 

 

 

8 Months 

By Maurice D. Wozniak, NE Region VP  

                           

Stamp auctions can be an 
important attraction at club 

meetings, but some clubs have 
noted that somethingôs missing 
if sales are the main thrust of 
the regular gatherings.                                      
 Jim Stearns, bulletin editor 
for the Northwoods Philatelic 

Society, Iron Mountain, Mich., 
observed in a recent newslet-

ter, ñI believe we all enjoy our 
monthly auctions, but we also 
have lapsed from our tradition 
of other educational programs 
to enhance our collecting 
skills. Several members have 
mentioned thisé. We have in 
the past used slide shows, out-

side speakers and our own club 
talent for programs and teach-
ing moments at our meetings. 
Give some thought to our club 
meetings and whether or not 
we should be making room in 
our schedule for informative 
and educational presentations, 

in addition to our auctions, to 
enjoy our ófavorite hobbyô 
even more.ò                                        
 A club member suggested 
that the group start its meetings 
an half-hour earlier (6:30 p.m.) 
so that members from the East-

ern Time Zone wonôt be out 
too late at night.                      
 Ray Perry, in the newslet-
ter of the Green Bay Philatel-

ic Society, commented in a 
similar vein, ñSince we inau-
gurated silent auctions at every 
meeting, they have proved 
very popular. But have you 
noticed that interest in other 
past programs have fallen off?ò       
 Perry went on to urge 

members to take part more 
fully in the clubôs other pro-
grams.                                  
 Relevancy, along with 
companionship, is an important 
part of maintaining member-
ship in clubs. Programs, as we 
note regularly in this column, 

can take many forms, but they 
should have an underlying 
purpose of teaching members 
about their hobby. Add pro-
jects to help the hobby or your 
community ï and, yes, allow 
members to buy and sell 
stamps, and your club can 

maintain its viability.          

 MaryAnn Bowman, long-
time Wisconsin Federation of 
Stamp Clubs VP Youth Divi-
sion, talked at a meeting of the 

Milwaukee Philatelic Society 
on how stamp organizations 
are working to connect with 
kids.                                

 Members of the Milwau-
kee-area American Topical 

Association Chapter 5, shared 
ñMemorable Moments Attend-
ing Stamp Showsò as a pro-
gram. At another meeting, a 
member demonstrated the use 
of Pure Citrus Air Freshener 

(available at Home Depot) to 
remove self-adhesive stamps 
from paper. Other members 
chipped in with more helpful 
hints. In 2013 the club is plan-
ning show-and-tell programs 
based on crayon colors.                 

 The Northwoods Philatel-
ic Society, Iron Mountain, 
Mich., voted to renew its sub-
scription to Linnôs Stamp News 
that goes to a library, where it 
can be read by the public.                                  
 Besides its traditional 

Christmas holiday meal, the 

Central Wisconsin Stamp 
Club, Stevens Point, is consid-
ering a spring or summer pic-
nic for members.  

                                               

Information for ñClubs Are 

Program Ideas: 

Trumpò is gathered from club newslet-

ters. Please send newsletters to Maurice 

D. Wozniak, 1010 Berlin St., Waupaca 

WI 54981. 

What Others Are Doing: 
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By John Paré 

Collecting Ready-Made First Day Covers 
 

E 
fforts required to collect current first-day covers (FDCs) 

range from easy to tedious. There are subscription ser-

vices that will provide you with FDCs for every issue 

and you only need to send them a deposit. Pretty easy. Or you 
can prepare covers yourself and send them to the local postmas-

ter or the Post Office Fulfillment Center (usps.com) in Kansas 

City for servicing. 

 These Benjamin Franklin covers (pictured) were prepared 

and serviced by Fleetwood, a well-known subscription service 

bought by Mystic Stamp Company (mysticstamp.com) in 2007.  

Using this service for joint issues made sense in 1976.  Sending 

covers to 

Ottawa, Phil-

adelphia, and 

Edinburgh 

would have 

required con-
siderable 

effort.  Joint 

issues are 

stamps is-

sued on the 

same day in 

more than one 

country. They 

often have a common design and celebrate an event that the 

countries share an interest in. The U.S. has prepared joint issues 

with Australia, Canada, Ireland, the Netherlands, and Sweden, 

among others. 

 The USPS Fulfillment Center provides FDCs and other first 

day collectibles (programs, brochures, cancelled sheets, etc.).  

However, these FDCs are plain, without a cachet, and require 

some planning and effort if you want to prepare your own ca-

chet for the issue. Information (dates, addresses, etc.) to self-

service FDCs can be found in Linnôs Stamp News. Wisconsinite 

Jay Bigalke is the go-to guy at Linnôs for new issues and he 

provides the self-servicing details for every new issue. This 

information 

can also be 

found online 

on the USPS 

website.  
The Postal 

Bulletin is 

issued every 

other week 

and includes 

pictures of 

all available 

pictorial 

postmarks. 

(http://about.usps.com/postal-bulletin/welcome.htm) 

 Benjamin Franklin was a man of the world and a respected 

American diplomat at the time of our countryôs birth. It is no 

wonder that a stamp was issued in his honor by Canada and the 

United Kingdom, despite our countries being at odds with each 

other in 

1776.  Cana-

da and the 

U.S. shared a 

common 

design on 

June 1, 1976, 

with the 

U.K. follow-

ing the next 

day with its 

own design.  

On the back of each of these issues is a short historical note 

about Franklinôs life. This additional information is something 

else of value to a collector that is often provided by a subscrip-

tion service.  

This 1976 joint-issue cover features stamps from 

Canada and the U. S. honoring Ben Franklin. It was 

cancelled in Ottawa, Canada. 

Great Britain issued a stamp in honor of the Bicen-

tennial of American Independence. 

This 1976 joint-issue cover features stamps from Can-

ada and the U. S. and was cancelled in Philadelphia, 

Penn. 

 YES - Youth Exploring Stamps  

The First Super Bowl 
     This cover features a stamp 
from the Celebrate the Century 

set issued in Green Bay, Wis., on 
September 17, 1999. This particu-

lar stamp shows a ticket from the 
very first Super Bowl. The teams 

that played were the Green Bay 
Packers and the Kansas City 

Chiefs. The Packers beat the 
Chiefs 35-10. The game was 

played in Los Angeles in 1967 
and was the only Super Bowl that 

was not sold out.                          

The Packers are my favorite foot-
ball team, so this cover means a 

lot to me. Iôve visited Lambeau 
Field and been lucky enough to 

have met several former players. 
Maybe when I grow up, I will be 

the Packerôs quarterback!   

   Thomas Devine is a member of the 

Janesville Junior Stamp Club and the 

Badger Stamp Club in Madison.  He is in 

4th grade and started collecting stamps 

when he was five.                                                             

        

This cover shows a ticket to the first Super Bowl and the ring that 

all players on the winning team received. 
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   The Birth of the Post Office Department  
      By Carol Schutta 

FEATURE ARTICLE  

T 
he Post Office Department was 

the predecessor of the United 

States Postal Service and is the 

second oldest department or agency of 

the present United States of America.  
In early Colonial times, people depend-

ed on friends, merchants, and Native 

Indians to carry the mail. Most corre-

spondence was between the Colonists 

and England. This was so haphazard 

that many times the person sending a 

letter would write five copies and send 

each one on a different ship to make 

sure they were delivered. The first post 

office was Richard 

Fairbankôs tavern in 

Boston, which was 
used as the official 

repository of mail 

brought  from or 

sent overseas.  Be-

fore this, in 1673, 

Governor Francis 

Lovelace (Figure 1) 

of New York es-

tablished a month-

ly post road for 

delivery of mail.  It was short lived, but 
part of this road is now known as U.S. 

Route 1. 

 Benjamin Franklin was appointed  

Postmaster of Philadelphia in 1737 and 

Joint Postmaster General of the Colo-

nies for the crown in 1753. Under  the 

position of crown postmaster, Benja-

min Franklin established the rate chart.  

This determined postal rates by dis-

tance and weight. Today we have a 
new rate for a standard box where 

weight is not the sole determinant of 

the price. 

     Franklin toured all of the major 

postal offices in the Colonies to inspect 

them and make changes. Routes were 

surveyed, milestones placed on main 
roads (Figure 3) and more direct routes 

were set up. Up until now, there had 

only been one mail delivery per week 

and once a month in winter. Faster 

postal service was established between 

Philadelphia and New York by having 
the weekly mail wagon travel day and 

night (Figure 3, at top right).  The main 

post road now ran from Northern New 

England to Savannah following the 

seacoast for most of the way. Franklin 

also increased the circulation of his 

Pennsylvania Gazette (Figure 4, below) 

by being the first to use the cityôs post-

al service to have the paper delivered. 

     Franklin was dismissed in 1774 

because he was supporting the colonies 

in their bid for independence. He left a 

legacy of postal roads stretching from 

Maine to Florida, regular mail service 

between the Colonies and England, and 

a way to regulate 

and audit post 

offices. 

     The following 

year on July 26, 

1775, he was 

rehired by the 

Continental Con-

gress as its first 
postmaster gen-

eral, a position 

he held until late 

1776, when he 

was called to 

serve his country 

Figure 3. An 1885 wood engraving from 

Harperôs Weekly called, ñA Relay on the 

Old Boston Post Road.ò 

    Figure 1. Governor     

 Francis Lovelace 

Figure 2. This 2006 stamp shows 

Franklin as postmaster. The image in 

the top left corner of the stamp is a 

woodcut of a postal rider. 

Figure 3. Milestone marker from 1734 

Figure 4. The nameplate of Franklinôs newspaper, The Pennsylvania Gazette.   

This issue, from Nov. 10, 1748, promises ñthe freshest advices, foreign and domestic.ò 

     Figure 5.  The first 

 U.S. stamp, issued 

 in 1847, honored 

 Franklin. 

Carol Schutta serves as secretary for the Mil-

waukee Philatelic Society and has been active 

in promoting the hobby and her club.  She has 

exhibited her Benjamin Franklin topical collec-

tion at MILCOPEX. 
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The Wit and Wisdom of Benjamin Franklin 

Three may keep a secret, if two 

of them are dead. 

He that lieth down with dogs, 

shall rise up with fleas. 
The worst wheel of the cart 

makes the most noise. 

There are three faith-

ful friendsï an old 

wife, an old dog, and 

ready money. 

Keep your eyes wide 

open before marriage,  

half shut afterwards. When the wellôs dry, 

we know the worth of 

water. 

Little strokes, fell great 

oaks. 

Fish and visitors 

stink after three days. 

B 
enjamin Franklin, born January 17, 1706, wore many hats in his lifetime. He was a printer, postmaster, politi-
cian, author, scientist, musician, inventor, diplomat, and Founding Father, just to name a few. Starting in De-

cember 1732, he published Poor Richardôs Almanack annually for the next 26 years. Many of Franklinôs 

clever, witty sayings come from his almanac. Some of these were from other sources and Franklin rewrote them to 

suit his purposes.  If you have a favorite Franklin quote, send it, along with a stamp illustration, to the editor for pos-

sible future publication. 

If you would not be 

forgotten,  as soon as 

you're dead and rot-

ten, either do things 

worth the writing, or 

write things 

worth the 

reading! 

Since thou art not sure 

of a minute, throw not 

away an hour. 

Great beauty, great 

strength, and great riches, 

are really and truly of no 

great use; a right heart 

exceeds all. 

Tart words make no 

friends: a spoonful of 

honey will catch more 

flies than a gallon of 

vinegar. 

There are three things extremely 

hardï steel, a diamond, and to know 

oneôs self. 

Reader, farewell,                                           

all happiness attend thee:                                     

may each new year better                                      

and richer find thee. 


